
      Humility  -   10-23-16  -  Beech Mennonite Church 
 
            Scriptures:   Psalm 25:1-10      Luke 18:9-14 
 
  (Song:   “Oh Lord, it’s hard to be humble.”) 
     
     This is Message #4 in 7-part series on “Foundation Stones” upon which to build our lives.  
We need to pay attention to these stones if we want to mature as courageous followers of  
Jesus.    We continue to see a great deal of Interconnectedness in these building blocks – faith,  
gratitude, perseverance, and today – humility. 
    Jumping right into our NT text -  I picture Jesus in the Temple area with a crowd gathering  
around him when he observes some Pharisees nearby, in their long flowing robes, lifting up  
their hands and praying out loud…more for show than anything else.   It triggers this parable.   
Luke knows who Jesus is referring to when he says the story is directed to “those who were  
confident of their own righteousness and looked down on everyone else.”    The Pharisee’s  
prayer is interesting.    He “prayed about himself.”   The Greek phrase literally means “facing  
himself.”   Looking in the mirror, as it were.   One commentator notes that he “was his own god,  
worshipping his own creator.”    Adding that it was not really prayer, as communion with God,  
but a “monologue of self-praise.”  (1)   He starts off OK, with the words, “God I thank you”….but  
perhaps he should have stopped there….   “I thank you that I’m not like others”  he continues,  
then adds four types of persons:   “robbers” (NLT – “cheaters” , i.e. extortioners – those who  
lent money to others at exorbitant interest rates), “evildoers” – wicked, untrustworthy,   
“adulterers” – those having sexual relations with someone other than their spouse, and finally,  
perhaps even nodding his head or pointing to a guy on the other side of the sanctuary, ”or even  
like this tax collector.”   We need to remember the intense animosity between the Jews in  
Jesus’ day and the Roman Empire, that was coming down harder and harder on their religion  
and way of life.    Tax collectors were Jews who took an official office in the Roman government  
to collect taxes for the Empire.   Seen as traitors to their people.    The Pharisee continues, now  
with the good things he does:  “I fast twice a week.”   A good thing to do…. going much beyond  
what was required in the Mosaic Law.   Guess he forgot, however, Jesus’ teaching that fasting is  
to be done without announcing it to everyone.    “I give a tenth of everything I have.”    Another  
good thing to do – to tithe.   But again, Jesus tells us not to make a show of our generosity.     
    Among the many problems with the Pharisee’s prayer, this may have been the one most  
displeasing to God,  “the sin of self-sufficiency, which recognizes no need of God’s power.”  (2) 
    In stark contrast, we see the tax collector standing off to one side, away from the crowd.   He  
can’t even lift his eyes upward.   And he beats on his chest, not the way some guys do as a show  
of bravado, but a common practice in those days to express deep agony of spirit.   And his  
words, just seven, “God, have mercy on me, a sinner.”    No comparison to anyone else whom  
he might think is lower than himself on the social/spiritual ladder.   No public announcement of  
the good things he’d done for others.     No excuses for his poor choices.   Simply, “God have  
mercy… I am a sinner who needs your forgiveness.”    
   Then Jesus indicates the outcome of these two prayers.   The first one accomplished nothing;  
the Pharisee heads home with no inner change.   Still the same self-centered, self-righteous  
person looking down on others who don’t measure up.    Sommers Commentary reminds us  



that it is “a bit terrifying to think that within every one of us is the possibility of attending a  
place of worship and going through the motions, yet go home the same person.”   (3)    But the  
tax collector goes home a changed man, with God’s forgiveness lifting a heavy burden from his  
shoulders, sensing a new freedom, a call to a new life.   (Incidentally, next Sunday we’ll look at  
the story of another tax collector who was changed after he met the Lord.)     Jesus then ends  
with this God-ordained principle:  “Those who exalt themselves will be humbled; and those who  
humble themselves will be exalted.” 
    Let’s examine more closely the meaning of the word “humility” – what it is and what it isn’t.      
“Humble” comes from the Greek word “humus” – meaning “earth” or “on the ground.” 
Webster adds, “not proud or haughty;  not vain, arrogant or assertive.”     There is also the  
synonym “meek.”   And here I like to go to the Spanish translation, “manso”, which means  
tame, as in an animal that has been domesticated and trained.   
   This question came to my mind this week:   Can a person be both humble and confident?    Or  
using this year’s key word – “courageous”.     Does being humble negate the idea of courage?   
   Perhaps we should look no further than the example of Jesus for the answer.    We hear these  
words of prophecy in Isaiah 42 –  “Look at my servant, whom I strengthen.   He is my chosen  
one, who pleases me.     I have put my Spirit upon him.    He will bring justice to the nations.      
2 He will not shout or raise his voice in public.   3 He will not crush the weakest reed or put out a  
flickering candle.     He will bring justice to all who have been wronged.    4 He will not falter or  
lose heart until justice prevails throughout the earth.   (NLT)     We see the courage of God’s  
Messiah – bringing justice to the nations.   And he will not give up, until justice is experienced  
throughout the entire world.    And we see the Messiah’s humility – not boasting about his  
virtues in public, and showing compassion to those who are weak – not stepping on the  
damaged plant or blowing out the flickering light of someone who is struggling.    
      Jesus identifies with Isaiah’s prophecy when he says (Matt 11:28-30 -NLT)  “Come to me, all  
of you who are weary and carry heavy burdens, and I will give you rest.   Take my yoke upon  
you. Let me teach you, because I am humble and gentle at heart, and you will find rest for your  
souls.   For my yoke is easy to bear, and the burden I give you is light.” 
     We might think of humility as the willingness to “play second fiddle.”   In an orchestra, the  
violinist in second chair probably works just as hard and plays almost as well as the first chair,  
yet without as much recognition.    But second fiddle is more important than you might think.    
Walter Underwood wrote a book, The Contemporary Twelve, which explores the lives of the  
twelve disciples.   He describes the challenges Andrew may have faced in playing second fiddle  
to his brother Peter.  He only appears three times in the Gospels – when he brought his brother  
to meet Jesus, when he noticed the young boy with the lunch of fish and bread, and when he  
took some curious Greeks to meet Jesus.    Underwood then tells the little-known story behind  
the famous painting of the “praying hands.”  (insert)   Who were Albrecht Durer and Franz  
Knigstein?   Friends in Germany in the late 15th century.   Both studying to be artists, but  
struggling to make ends meet, their studies suffering because of the long hours they had to  
work.  So they agreed to draw straws – the winner would study art full time, while the other  
would work to support the two of them.  Albrecht continued his studies, Franz took a full time  
job.   When Albrecht completed his studies, he came to Franz’s place to switch roles.   It was  
now Franz’s turn to study and his turn to work.   But he discovered that in the hard manual  
labor Franz had done for several years, his hands had become permanently crippled.   He would  



never be the artist he dreamed of becoming.  But there was no bitterness in his heart – he was  
happy to have helped his friend become successful.    One day Albrecht saw Franz kneeling, his  
gnarled hands clasped together in prayer.    He sketched his friend’s hands and used the sketch  
to paint the famous work.   (4) 
   Going back to humility’s twin - “meekness.”   One who is trainable.   A gentle, cooperative, and  
teachable spirit.    Our OT reading had this verse:  “God guides the humble in what is right, and  
teaches them his way.”  (Ps.25:9)   The opposite is stubbornness, a resistance to being corrected  
and guided.   As Paul says in Romans 12:16 – “Don’t be too proud to enjoy the company of  
ordinary people.   And don’t think you know it all.”    
   A look now at what humility is NOT.     We’ve already seen that it does not mean a lack of  

courage.    Nor is it a low self-esteem.   In fact, it’s often a poor self-image that causes a person  

to compensate by proud, empty boasting.    Paul instructs us (this is also in Romans 12) to have  

a balanced view of ourselves.   On the one hand, “don’t think you are better than you really are.   

But be honest in your evaluation of yourselves, measuring yourselves by the faith God has given  

you.”   Paul then goes on to remind us that we are parts of one body…  every part has a special  

function.  We all belong to each other and need each other.   

   Which brings us to our last point - humility demonstrates a willingness to serve in whatever  

way God calls me to serve.  As Jesus said, “Anyone who wants to be first must be the very last,  

and the servant of all.”   (Mark 9:35)   Nothing is too menial, nothing is too small.   I serve  

faithfully and cheerfully, without the need for recognition.  I am willing to play second fiddle, to  

help someone else success.   And, just as challenging, perhaps, I humbly and graciously allow  

others to serve me when the occasion calls for it. 

   

  (Pat Miller’s testimony)     
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